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Neologism: Let us think about the extraction of stuff 
from the Earth, a process in which matter goes from being 
sub to exterranean—from being under-ground to being cut-
from-the-ground. To set in swarm the material aliens 
with which we wrestle. 

 
Usage: The gold in the ring on my finger and the rare 

Earth metals in my Macbook and cellphone were once 
subterranean; they are now exterranean.  

 
Definition: Let us refashion the OED’s entry for 

subterranean, substituting for sub the preposition ex + 
ablative (out from, away), and allowing terra to be 
infiltrated with Terra, as if the term were now to enter 
the dictionary: 

 
1. a. Of a physical phenomenon, force, movement, etc.: 

operating or performed moving away from the earth; 
occurring out of or from the ground/the planet. 
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 b. Of an inanimate object: existing, lying, or 
situated apart from the ground/planet; formed or 
constructed by coming from, by being disconnected from, 
the ground/the planet, either naturally or by human 
activity. 

 c. Of a person, animal, etc.: constituted from, or 
living or working in a movement away from, the 
ground/planet. 

 d. Bot. Of a plant, part of a plant, fungus, etc.: 
growing of/away from the ground. 

 
2. Existing, belonging to, or characteristic of a 

distancing, or distanced, relationship to hell or the 
underworld; partaking of, but separate from, the 
infernal. 

 
3. fig. Existing or working in a manner that is at a 

certain remove from the clandestine, not quite hidden. 
 

 
The silver mine in Potosí, from Theodor de Bry, “America”(1590) 

 
 
Are exterranean, then, physical phenomena that 

perform an action in a direction that leads away from 
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the ground/planet (e.g. mining, extraction, but also the 
accountancy of a mining company, whatever other 
activities contribute to the possibility of mining, 
etc.); inanimate (but perhaps vibrant) objects that 
were, but no longer are, part of the ground/planet (e.g. 
coal, gold, iron, etc.); animate beings that are 
constituted from, or who live, work, or move, in a 
relationship of growing distance from the ground/planet; 
plants that grow from the ground/earth. By extension, is 
exterranean that which exists, belongs to, or is 
characteristic of moving away from the infernal 
underworld. And figuratively—if we want this 
opportunity—is exterranean that which exists, or works, 
in a non-hidden manner. 

 
Etymology: The exterranean is not to be confused with 

the exterraneus, which refers to things that come from 
abroad, another land. The latter alien is from else-
where, from the other side of the mountain, the former 
from else-under, from within the mountain or muck-ball 
on which I stand. Exterranean is formed after a whole 
host classical and post-classical texts that talk about 
taking things ex terra: Augustine talks of things coming 
“ex terra” in a discussion of the ultimate earthly 
origins of trees and animals in De Genesi ad litteram 
(Literary Commentary on Genesis); Georgius Agricola 
titled his book De natura eorum quae effluunt ex terra 
(1546), On The Nature of Things That Flow Out of the 
Earth. This is our strange and alien domain. The 
exterranean is not to be confused extraterrestrial, nor 
with Peter Szendy’s call to turn to Kant’s aliénologie, 
with the search for an impossible “comparant.”  
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Mining in Münster, “Cosmographia” (1552) 

 
 
Conviction: If we have stumbled into the Anthropocene, 

it is not only because we emit, but first and foremost 
because we extract. Much of the carbon dioxide that now 
fills our atmosphere, currently at a concentration of 
about 400 parts per million, was released by the 
combustion of stuff (coal, oil, gas, etc.) that used to 
be materially connected to the Earth. Now: everyone 
knows this, clearly—but, we do not feel or remember it. 
The document known as the Paris Agreement, produced 
within the United Nations Framework Convention on 
Climate Change (COP 21) in December 2015, is thirty-one 
pages long. It uses the word e-mission (e-mittere, to 
put-out) a total of ninety-eight times. No mention is 
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made of where that which we emit comes from (ex), as if 
resources were infinite, as if our problem had no origin. 
The COP document, well-meaning, is also, when read 
closely, an exercise is disconnection. To survive the 
Anthropocene, we must enter the exterranean Alienocene. 

 
Heckling 1: “Why not just talk of mining and 

extraction? Are you a deconstructionist?” says the 
environmental historian. We need to grasp at, at the 
same time, all of the following: the land/ground/place 
where extraction occurs (terra with a small T), the 
planet (and its liveliness) to which this 
land/ground/place belongs (Terra, tellus), the action of 
moving matter away from the land/ground/place/planet 
(ex), and that matter itself (which, removed, becomes—
and always will be, can never not be—exterranean). In 
opposition to this word, the terms mining and extraction 
create a cut and make that cut invisible. To mine (< 
OFr. miner = to dig under land, a rock, so as to make it 
collapse; cf. to undermine) captures the moment of 
collapse—mines are, etymologically, places for 
disintegration. To extract (< Lat. extrahere < ex- [out] 
+ trahere [to draw]) emphasizes the action of removal. 
Both terms (to mine, to extract) perform a rupture: the 
ground/hillside/planet becomes raw material/product, 
such that what is one moment merely a part of the Rhondda 
Valley is transformed, materially and ontologically, 
into coal. In other words, the words to mine and to 
extract make us forget where that coal comes from. To 
talk of the exterranean, allows us to think-feel 
material continuities and to take into hermeneutic 
custody all of the human and nonhuman agents and 
materials of the process. This is, theoretically, an 
important move, for it privileges neither the miner, nor 
the pickaxe, nor the valley, nor the firedamp, nor the 
gold, nor the ring-wearer. It is not possible, when we 
nominalize the adjective, to point to, to localize, the 
exterranean—just as we can see a film, but not the 
filmic. Accessing the exterranean thus requires multiple 
entry points. 
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Mining on a hillside, from Agricola, “De re metallica” (1556) 

 
 
Heckling 2: “Are you a Latourian?” asks the angry 

Marxist from the English department. Well, to think of 
the Earth as a globe means to take oneself for God. See 
his 2016 exhibition — Reset Modernity! — at the Zentrum 
für Kunst und Medien Karlsruhe. In a room titled “From 
Land to Disputed Territories” a sign reads: “Instead of 
looking at the ‘blue planet,’ what about digging through 
critical zones, examining the thin planetary membrane 
that contains all forms of living beings?” The room 
responds by juxtaposing inter alia Pierre Huyghe’s 
Nymphéas transplant (14-18), an aquarium inspired by—or 
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better: re-composed after—Monet’s famous Nymphéas 
painting and maps detailing “the extensive footprint of 
oil extraction in Texas, Canada, the Middle East, 
Nigeria, and the Arctic,” in order to direct attention 
away from the globe on which we live, but which we can 
never truly see, towards the critical zones on which 
life depends and with which we clearly do interact each 
and every second. The Global “apprehends all things from 
afar, as if they were exterior to the social world and 
quite indifferent to human concerns,” whereas the 
terrestrial (le terrestre) “apprehends the same 
assemblages [agencements] as if see up close, interior 
to collectifs and sensitive [sensibles] to the action of 
humans to whom they keenly react” (Où atterrir, 87). One 
could imagine Reset Modernity II! focused entirely on 
the exterranean.  

 
Emblem: Liu Bolin’s Hiding in the City n°951 shows a 

man stained by, yet barely visible in front of, a pile 
of extracted and combustible black sedimentary rock 
(i.e. coal)—he is as if wholly wrapped in exterranean 
matter to the point of being almost indistinguishable 
from it. The image is part of a series titled Hiding in 
the City that Bolin began in 2005 in response to the 
Chinese government’s demolition of the artist village 
Suo Jia Cun. Begun in that localized context, Bolin’s 
series expanded to tackle more generally the 
interlocking of camouflage and discernment, to represent 
the (in)visibility of the human in relation to the matter 
and spaces in/with which s/he lives. We must thus connect 
points at which the ex of exterranean oscillates between 
connecting and disconnecting, between ex as taken from 
(which maintains a material genealogy despite a break) 
and ex as former (in which a break interrupts perception 
of material continuity), to imagine, theorize, and act 
out how our living with all manner of exterranean matter 
sometimes perceives and sometimes does not perceive 
whence that matter came. We must also associate these 
moments of perception and ask about the kinds of 
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collaboration between humans and exterranean matter that 
they reveal. 

 
 

 
Philippe Quesne’s play “La Nuit des Taupes” (“The Night of the Moles”) (2016) 

 
 

1 See https://www.artsy.net/artwork/liu-bolin-hiding-in-the-city-no-95-coal-pile 
                                                        


